
SUNAPEE BOARD OF SELECTMEN 
MEETING 

6:00PM Town Office Meeting Room 
Tuesday, January 10, 2023 

 
6:00 PM Motion to enter nonpublic under RSA 91-A:3 II(c)--Matters discussed in public 
likely to affect reputation 
 
Present: Vice-Chairman Suzanne Gottling, Chairman Josh Trow, Selectman Jeremy Hathorn, 
Selectmen Carol Wallace, Shannon Martinez-Town Manager, Allyson Traeger-Executive 
Assistant. 
 
1. REVIEW OF ITEMS FOR SIGNATURE: 
CZC’s:  
PARCEL ID: 0147-0040-0000 21 New Province Rd, Catherine Ayer/Page  
PARCEL ID: 0123-0007-0000 23 Fairway Drive, Mark & Linda Croteau 
Motion to approve CZC’s by Selectman Hathorn seconded by Selectman Wallace. All 
voted in favor. 
Selectman Wallace asked about PARCEL ID: 0123-0007-0000 if it is a relocation or addition of 
a kitchen. 
Chairman Trow replied that it stated relocation in their application. 
 
LAND DISTURBANCE BOND:  
PARCEL ID: 0132-0037-0000 73 Lower Main St, S R Lower Village 
Motion to approve Land Disturbance Bond by Selectman Hathorn seconded by Vice-
Chairman Gottling. All voted in favor. 
 
DEMO PERMIT:  
PARCEL ID: 0132-0037-0000 73 Lower Main St., S R Lower Village LLC 
Motion to approve Demo Permit by Vice-Chairman Gottling seconded by Selectman 
Hathorn. All voted in favor. 
  
Review and Sign Certification of Yield Taxes 
Chairman Trow presented that this Certification of Yield Taxes is assessed for Map 0235-0092-
0000 in total amount of $13.27.     
Motion to approve Certification of Yield Taxes by Selectman Wallace seconded by Vice-
Chairman Gottling. All voted in favor. 
 
2. APPOINTMENTS 
• 7:00PM Town Manager to Present Town Budget 
Town Manager Martinez thanked everybody who had participated in crafting the budget for this 
year and stated that this was not an easy year to be budgeting and some of the reasons mentioned 
were the high inflation and the time of change where they are trying to figure out how to attract 



and retain talent and bring in new innovations. She stated that the department heads had done a 
phenomenal job of figuring out how to control cost while putting forward a reasonable budget 
for the Board to consider. Town Manager Martinez explained that according to the municipal 
budget rules, the Board of Selectmen are required to hold a public hearing, which must be 
noticed seven days in advance. All the amounts that are going to be considered in the session 
need to be disclosed at this hearing, and then after public comments, it is up to the Board to 
formally accept the budget. She reminded everyone that this is only the town’s portion of the tax 
rate, more specifically the ones that they have the most control over, the general fund operating 
budget. She presented the budget as responsible and reasonable, especially during the timeframe. 
They have tried to figure out where they could bring departments together, where they could 
share recourses and staff time, to make sure that they were being as fiscally responsible as 
possible. The total appropriations for this year were shown, as well as what that means for the 
total general operating budget, operating default budget and the difference between the default 
and the operating budget, and how much were they up for this year, which showed an increase of 
7,4%. The delineation between the general operating fund and the enterprise funds were also 
presented. She presented that most of their time was spent on calculating the tax rate responsibly 
and presented the equation which showed increase of taxes and then presented it in its entirety, 
the total in appropriations and the estimated revenues. The $150,000.00 that they have talked 
about before, that they would use to draw down taxes, the overlay that they have also talked 
about before and why it is $30,000.00, the war service credits, the total evaluation, and that 
brings them to a total tax rate of $3,44, which is a 9-cent increase. Warrant Articles are usually 
funding the capital reserves, special project that they have coming on, bonds, and for this year 
the Warrant Articles are more than what they have been in the past. The reason for them being 
more is because of the shift in how they are being handled. The ABC Committee had 
recommended that instead of the team that created the budged think through what the possible 
warrant articles would be funded by the general fund, just leave it up to the voters. 
Mathematically, for the taxes on the warrant articles, it is the same amount of money. She 
presented the current list of the warrant articles, which was robust largely because Planning 
Board had quite a few coming forth and are quite long. The things reflected in the warrant 
articles table are the amounts that they have talked about in multiple budget meetings and the 
numbers have not changed since they have last spoke. As they saw in the beginning, the budget 
was at 7.4%, so in actuality the things were up were COLA that was up by 5%, which included a 
large portion of why the costs were increased. Required by law to get paid were the health 
insurance premiums up by 15.9%, they are pulling on some new positions and the 60% on 
positions is because of that. Commodities, work, and professional services are just a cost of 
doing business and they have gone up, but the team was doing its best to make sure that they 
control those costs on their side. She explained that they have combined three part-time positions 
into a one full-time position, they were taking a position from the Finance Department that is not 
filled currently and they were marrying that with the Highway Business Manager position. They 
are trying to figure different ways of getting work done and different ways that they can share 
resources across departments as well. For 2023 they fully anticipate redoing the entire HR 
Manual including how evaluations are done and how merit increases are given. 
Chairman Trow opened up to the Board questions, discussions and comments. 



Selectman Wallace wanted to clarify that with the general operating fund going up 7.4% and the 
tax rate going up 2.6%, the delta there is mitigated by the valuations, Town Manager Martinez 
added to that part the amount of money that are using a draw down taxes. 
Vice-Chairman Gottling asked if all warrant articles pass, is the tax rate included and calculated 
and the answer from Town Manager Martinez was positive. 
Chairman Trow asked how long the finance professional services is covering for and the answer 
from Town Manager Martinez was for three months. 
Selectman Wallace asked if the warrant articles additional 55 cents cost is included into the 
$3.44 and the answer from Mr. O’Connor (via ZOOM) was positive, assuming that all of the 
warrant articles do pass. 
Chairman Trow explained the warrant articles one by one and then opened session for public 
comment. 
John Augustine commented that they are fifty minutes into this public hearing and they are just 
now starting to hear from the public, so it is not a talk at the public meeting, it is a public hearing 
to hear from the public and the appropriate way to do it would be to go through each article and 
take comments one at the time and that would serve the purpose of the public hearing. 
Separately, he commented that what is being done here with using no money from fund balance 
to fund warrant articles and telling the public that they are going to do $850,000.00 in October, 
November, December of 2023 is unprecedent and it has never been done before. Every other 
Board of Selectman before them, had taken money from fund balance and had said that it is 
going to fund a particular article, so the voters knew where the money was going to come from. 
He said that the members cannot commit money, because they do not know that the same 
members are going to be making the decision on October, November, December of 2023, and he 
does not think that what they have done is either wise or appropriate. Next, he commented that 
he had heard that the 2.5% step increase is under review, so he asked if that is going to change in 
2023 and if so, how are going to hire people when in six months from now it is going to be a 
totally different paid structure. He asked what the target is for changing the 2.5%. 
Town Manager Martinez replied that number one, it is making the evaluations typical to the 
positions themselves, so that there is a built-in accountability. Number two, it is making sure that 
the department heads are having those check-in conversations with the employees on a regular 
basis and not just at the time of the evaluation, making sure that the goals are clear and there has 
to be goals written into that evaluation. Then, there is a working group that will be comprised of 
the department heads that will revamp the entire policy, but that won’t be able to completely be 
revised before end of year 2023. The big changes would be in 2024, where they could talk about 
the differentiation in the spread, it could be up to 2.5%. If they look at their current language, it 
is also that way.  
Mr. Augustine asked for clarification if from the monetary standing point, 2024 is where the 
taxpayers would see any difference and the answer from Town Manager Martinez was 
affirmative. He asked if there was anything that was done outside the walls of departments, or 
will be done in 2023, in terms of sharing with the Sunapee School District, sharing with Sullivan 
County or other towns, and if things are going to happen differently in 2023 across entities, to try 
and give some relieve to the taxpayers. 



Town Manager Martinez replied that they have started those conversations and certainly they are 
finding themselves short-staffed again, so they have gone back to asking New London or 
Newbury if they are interested in sharing other positions. They are also starting the conversation 
with other communities if there could be a way for them to share resources and bring in like a 
revenue source for themselves, so they would alleviate a struggle for a smaller municipality who 
cannot meet their needs, but they could have people that could meet their needs and then they 
would get paid by them to run their payrolls or something similar to that. 
Lisa Hoekstra asked for a clarification about this hearing. She said that tonight is about public 
comments but there is still a deliberative, so what does that mean and what can change between 
now and then, or even after the deliberative session. 
Chairman Trow explained that tonight is the night when they effectively as a board present to the 
town how they think the best way it would be, and that rides until the deliberative session. The 
deliberative session, legally speaking, numerical warrant articles can be adjusted, and the text 
can be adjusted, as long as they do not change the generic subject matter. After the deliberative, 
articles are locked in. 
Holly Leonard asked if the Water and Sewer warrant articles are separate, or they are just being 
moved to the ballot. 
Chairman Trow explained that the articles are not in here, because they are not under their 
purview basically, but they can certainly cover them. He continued with explaining the first 
article Water & Sewer about waterline replacements, which was raising and appropriate in 
$2,48M for the first phase. He asked David Bailey if he wanted to comment on this. 
Mr. Bailey emphasized the need of waterline replacements along Route 11, as well as replacing 
the waterline on three other locations. He explained that there are old pipes with lead joints and 
fittings, which need to be replaced. 
Chairman Trow continued with the next article, which was about purchasing a new truck for 
Water & Sewer Department at $70,000.00 and trading in a 2005 truck. Next was the article for 
manhole replacements up to $45,000.00. 
Barbara Chalmers from the Conservation Commission discussed about the conversation that they 
had in the Commission regarding the Warrant Article to pull some land out of the Town Forrest, 
the portion that was used by the Sewer Plant should not have been included there, not the acres 
used by the Plant. 
Selectman Wallace pointed out that that was what is being addressed in the Warrant Articles. 
Vice-Chairman Gottling clarified that it is a total of 24 acres of land and that the Conservation 
Commission had participated in writing that article. 
Chairman Trow added that the Warrant Article does not have the exact final value, it is to be 
agreed on between the Water & Sewer and the Conservation Commission.   
John Augustine commented on the full-time Fire Chief, full-time Rec. Director and per-diem 
firefighters and asked if there are job descriptions for those three positions, and if there are, is 
there is a possibility from the public to review those job descriptions prior to the vote and how. 
Town Manager Martinez replied that they could email her, she has the personnel booklet. 
Mr. Augustine asked if each of those job descriptions have performance expectations and the 
answer from Town Manager Martinez was negative. 
Chairman Trow added that job descriptions include the expectations of the job.  



Selectman Wallace suggested to go through each expense article and see if there are any 
questions. 
Town Manager Martinez started with the first article: Operating budget of $9,545,063.00 and 
asked for questions and if the Board is supporting this article. 
All voted in favor of supporting the article as listed. 
Chairman Trow reminded the members that if the article has a dollar amount, it gets a 
recommendation, if not, it does not have to or it does not get a recommendation, even if it is a 
petition. He continued with the second article: Fire Chief position at $59,378.00 and asked for 
the members to vote. 
All voted in favor of supporting the article as listed. 
Chairman Trow continued with the next article: Per diem Fire Department staffing. 
All voted in favor of supporting the article as listed. 
Chairman Trow continued with the next article: Recreation Director at $38,711.00. 
All voted in favor of supporting the article as listed. 
Chairman Trow continued with the next article: Buying of Fire Apparatus $115,000.00, Highway 
Transfer Station equipment $135,000.00, used highway equipment $25,000.00. 
All voted in favor of supporting the article as listed. 
Chairman Trow continued with the next article: Expending $220,000.00 from the Highway 
Transfer Station capital reserve. 
All voted in favor of supporting the article as listed. 
Chairman Trow continued with the next article: Adding $20,000.00 for the town’s building 
maintenance capital reserve fund, $50,000.00 for the highway garage infrastructure reserve fund, 
$100,000.00 for the bridges reserve fund and $25,000.00 for the dirt roads pavement reserve 
funds. All of these were appropriations. 
All voted in favor of supporting the article as listed. 
Chairman Trow continued with the next article: Adding $3,800.00 to the Cemetery Expandable 
Trust Fund. The amount was coming from pre-selling parcels. 
All voted in favor of supporting the article as listed. 
Chairman Trow continued with the next article: $1,500.00 for Conservation Commission. 
All voted in favor of supporting the article as listed. 
Chairman Trow continued with the next article: Milfoil-LSPA $5,000.00 
All voted in favor of supporting the article as listed. 
Chairman Trow continued with the next article: Veteran’s Field Capital Reserve Fund at 
$50,000.00. 
Vice-Chairman Gottling expressed some concern with the amount. 
All voted in favor of supporting the article as listed. 
Chairman Trow continued with the next article: The change to the elderly exemption. 
John Augustine asked if the change is to the amounts that are exempt, the $50,000.00, the 
$70,000.00 and the $90,000.00 and who establishes the thresholds to qualify, so the numbers in 
the last sentence, who determines if the person can have more than $34,000.00 in income if they 
are single, or $41,000.00 for couples. The issue now is that almost nobody qualifies, because 
either they have too much income or assets. He suggested for the numbers to be raised up in the 
future. 



Chairman Trow answered that it is Sunapee’s decision and Town Manager Martinez added that 
they have got the numbers from Kris McAllister, Chief Assessor. 
All voted in favor of supporting the article as listed. 
Chairman Trow continued with the next article: Blind exemption, adopted at $15,000.00 
proposal to increase to $23,000.00. 
All voted in favor of supporting the article as listed. 
Chairman Trow continued with the next article: The Veteran’s tax credit.         
All voted in favor of supporting the article as listed. 
Chairman Trow continued with the next article: The discontinuance of the two funds in the total 
amount of $33.08. 
All voted in favor of supporting the article as listed. 
Chairman Trow continued with the next article: Municipal flag process.  
All voted in favor of supporting the article as listed. 
Chairman Trow continued with the next article: Waving their fractional ownership of the parcel. 
The Board decided to come back for this article in future date. 
Chairman Trow continued with the next article: Waste Water Treatment Plant. 
All voted in favor of supporting the article as listed. 
Chairman Trow continued with the next articles combined: Water & Sewer lines replacements, 
engineer insulations of crossings and intersection replacement. 
All voted in favor of supporting the article as listed. 
Chairman Trow closed the budget public hearing.    
  
3. PUBLIC COMMENTS: 
• Lisa Hoekstra said that her understanding is that the town has entered into a contract agreement 
with a STR platform, and she was curious to know which one is it. Her second question was if 
the town had sought town counsel on whether or not the Board of Selectmen can grandfather or 
have an authority to grandfather existing STR’s.    
Town Manager Martinez answered that the platform is GovOS. She replied that town counsel 
has presented at meetings, has deliberated, and given her opinion on grandfathering. 
Chairman Trow said that he does not have an answer about grandfathering the existing STR’s.   
• John Augustine said that at the Planning Board meeting on Thursday an article amendment was 
going to be discussed and was about STR owners going through a registration process, so he 
asked if there is going to be a registration process and if so, what are the details on it, because 
Planning Board does not feel that that is their responsibility to do a registration process nor 
enforce it. 
 
4. SELECTMEN ACTION 
• Use of Facilities – Gazebo – After the fact 
Motion to approve After the fact Use of Facilities by Selectman Hathorn seconded by 
Selectman Wallace. All voted in favor. 
 
5. TOWN MANAGER REPORTS 
• Expenditure and Revenue Reports 



Town Manager Martinez reported that Expenditure Reports for the month of December will be in 
their packet. They are still tying up the end of the year, so the numbers are subject to change. 
One of the big numbers that they will be interested are the numbers for revenues change tax, 
which are 97 for the General Fund and 97 for the Conservation Fund, which represents a big 
year. The county tax throws out the expenditure reports, so they do not have the one line in there 
for $4,276,301 and that is why that number looks overspent. They are still cleaning the books up 
and making sure that the funds are allocated in the appropriate places. 
Selectman Wallace asked about the fee structures and Town Manager Martinez replied that they 
are working on that now since Mr. Hazelton has just started his position and they just got the 
new platforms and they have to rework all the forms, set up the credit card and check features, so 
it probably will be discussed within a month. 
Chairman Trow asked why is the Springfield agreement of the Transfer Station different and 
Town Manager Martinez replied that some of the numbers there may be wrong and said that she 
will get back with the answer on that question.   
• Upcoming Meeting Schedule-February 21st tentative 
Town Manager Martinez asked the Board if this date is still on for the meeting and the Board 
decided for the meeting to be held on Monday, February 20, for consistency, even though it is a 
holiday (Presidents Day).  
• 2022/2023 Billing Question 
Town Manager Martinez reported that the town have solved their billing question and she 
wanted to make the members aware that they will be closing the year on January 30. They are 
aiming to close out AP by the end of next week so there is the end of year process that is coming.   
• Osgood Property 
The Fire Department Osgood Property is included on the Warrant Article, so their lawyer and 
town’s counsel are talking back and worth and the only way for this to happen in a legal 
compliant way is that the town must vote on that.     
• Software Updates 
Town Manager Martinez said that the software update is part of a STR conversation and reported 
that the software has been purchased, it is GovOS. The kickoff call is on Friday and that 
particular call we will start to get a sense of what the potential timeline is for them to launch it. 
They will also probably get an initial data in terms of the where is their software is picking up 
rentals. After the call they will start STR working group internally. They will have the two chiefs 
there, Mr. Hazelton, herself, Ms. Traeger and internally will figure out what are the things that 
their internal process needs to do to be able to handle and address this. What are the things that 
they have found from the research, what is the capacity that their team can handle and how much 
of it are they going to be able to outsource to the platform. She reported that their current Land 
Use Coordinator had put her 2-weeks’ notice and will be leaving. She reported that in partnership 
with Upper Valley they have applied for a grant, which is a housing navigator grant, to do broad 
research on workforce housing within the region, what are some of the housing challenges within 
their communities Ms. Theall was going to fill in that position because she has been part of that 
process. Mr. Hazelton was moving into the Planning and Zoning Office and will get integrated a 
lot more into the STR conversation. Because they have done so much research, they now have a 
pretty good sense of what they would like to the registration process include. There will be a 



registration and inspection, which will be happen every three years. She said that they know how 
much the platform cost and how many people are anticipated to use the platform, but they are 
going to have to find a cost for the PR, they are going to have to do a fair amount of 
communication out about the platform, so they need to make sure to absorb that cost into the 
software package as well. Because they are short-staffed, they are not going to be able to do the 
consistent communication, so they are going to have to outsource that, and it will be part of the 
working group. She thinks that the Planning Board’s conversation will have an impact on what 
decisions the town is going to come back and ask the Selectmen to make. The enforcement 
would be through a letter first to inform the owners about not being in compliance and/or seeking 
for additional information, and that is going to be mostly enabled through the software. They will 
also need to assess a fee and then after three strikes/infractions they would not be able to rent 
anymore. 
Chairman Trow pointed out that it would be a registration and approval process as well.           
• Deliberative Booklet 
Deliberative Booklets are on their way of being ready, propped and sent out as a courtesy. She 
hopes that people will read them, find them useful and bring them when they vote, so the process 
goes easier. Especially for this year, there are a lot of Warrant Articles, and they are trying to 
make some adjustments now and certainly for the next year they have aspirations to have a bit 
more detailed booklet. For this year they have included the tax rate, which had not been there 
before, then balances for capital reserves, and they will try to put explanations of why certain 
things are the way they are or why they are asking for an adjustment and what that will mean in a 
longer term. Concurring with the Deliberative Booklet is the Town Report and she thanked Josh 
Levasseur and Ms. Traeger for their hard work of putting it together to be ready by the required 
deadline.  
• 2022 Audit 
Town Manager Martinez reported that 2022 Audit will begin on January 18 and the full Audit 
will take place later in April. The finance team continues to work very hard in trying to figure 
out how to put policies and procedures in place.  
-Town Manager Martinez reported that they have picked a tentative date for the public hearing 
for the Septic Ordinance between the Board of Selectmen’s meeting in January and the 
deliberative session and would be expected in the first week of February. After the public 
hearing, adjustments are going to be made and then the Septic Ordinance will be brought to the 
Board of Selectmen for a formal adoption. 
-Town Manager Martinez said that they were spending a lot of time on right-to knows and one of 
the parts that is still lingering on the right-to know is the perceived perception of the conflict of 
interest between herself and the Fire Wards and Chairman Trow and the Fire Wards. They had 
gone back and had a legal counselor deliberate on that, and her request for the Board was to 
consider releasing the attorney client privilege on that, so it can become part of the public record 
that there is in fact no conflict of interest and is legally stipulated by counsel. 
Motion to release that there is no conflict of interest between the Town Manager Martinez 
and the Fire Wards and Chairman Trow and the Fire Wards, and this is legally stipulated 
by counsel by Chairman Trow seconded by Vice-Chairman Gottling. All voted in favor. 



Town Manager Martinez explained that there is no conflict of interest, and this was looked at 
before and it is stipulated in legal terms of why it is not a conflict of interest. 
 
6. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 
There were no reports from the members. 
 
7. UPCOMING MEETINGS: 
1/11-5:00PM-Energy Committee Meeting  
1/12-7:00PM-Planning Board Meeting  
1/13-10:00AM-Community Conversation with the Town Manager  
1/16-7:00PM-Board of Selectmen Meeting  
1/17-7:00PM- Recreation Committee Meeting 
 
Meeting Adjourned 9:59PM 
Respectfully submitted, 
Rajmonda Selimi 








































































































